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Abstract 
Proactive employees have become the core focus as the main mechanism through which to 
achieve an organizational goal centered on profit-making and productivity. From a classical 
behaviorist perspective, individual differences are the predominant factor in maintaining 
proactive behavior. However, individual differences vary, ranging from individual personality 
to motivational determinant. Although a proactive personality is believed to have led to 
proactive behavior, contemporary studies have found otherwise. Indeed, studies have 
discovered that proactive behavior is supported mainly by the motivational mechanism. 
Individuals will engage in proactive behavior only if they have the confidence to do so and 
understand the reasons behind such conduct. These findings are consistent with Bandura’s 
research on behavior that emphasizes the importance of human internalization in behavior 
engagement.  
 
Introduction  
Seventy years ago, physiologists and classical behavioral researchers began the journey of 
understanding behavior, eventually influencing the discovery of proactive behavior. This 
inception was unintentional, but later became the most significant study of behavioral 
research. Classical behavioral researchers who intended to understand physiology and brain 
neurons coincidentally observed a continuous process of conditioning and stimulus-response 
during the experiment. The classical behavior approach suggested that behavioral 
engagement was supported by the learning process: that organisms will engage in certain 
behavior based on what is learned from the environment (Zakaria, Aun, & Hamat, 2018). 
Proactive behavior is a crucial and definitive element of organizational behavior research 
because it explains future-focused behavior, self-initiative, and efforts to improve how work 
is being done to maximize performance (Brosi, Sporrle, & Welpe, 2018).  

 
In this paper, we will explain the social learning theory and social cognitive theory proposed 
by Bandura and examine their relationship with the emergence of proactive behavior. This is 
followed by an analysis of the current trends of proactive behaviors, such as job crafting and 
the process of future-focused proactive behavior. This exploration uses a chronological 
arrangement to explain the connecting point between the theories and, in particular, assess 
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the importance of motivational mechanisms and environmental support in developing and 
maintaining proactive behavior.   
 
The Impact of the Social Learning Theory  
Propounded by Albert Bandura (1970), the social learning theory is recommended as the 
most wide-ranging theory in social learning (Rosenthal & Zimmerman, 1978). The theory 
strongly criticized behaviorism as “rigid”, suggesting that it abandoned cognitive functioning 
when explaining behavior (Bandura, 1971). The social learning theory is a ‘bridging’ effort to 
link three important aspects in understanding behavior: psychoanalytic, learning, and 
behavioral outcomes (Bandura, 1978). While Bandura criticized behaviorism as being 
“extreme” (Fox, 2006), however, the social learning theory recognizes Skinnerian stimulus 
and reinforcement as two main elements in understanding behavior (Bandura, 2006a; 
Kenrick & Dantchik, 1983). The theory developed from the results of the Bobo Doll 
Experiment, which intended to identify children’s behavioral changes following a certain 
amount of exposure to aggressive behavior (Bandura, 1977, 2006b; Elkjaer, 1999). Bandura 
suggested that behavior is developed through direct experience and modeling, in contrast to 
Pavlovian and Skinnerian theories, which proposed that behavior can emerge only via 
external environment factors (Hairi, Awang, & Manaf, 2012).  

 
There are four principles of modeling in the social learning theory: the attentional process, 
the retention process, the motoric reproduction process, and the process of reinforcement 
and motivation. This cyclical procedure is deemed necessary for modeling to take place 
(Neziroglu, Khemlani-Patel, & Veale, 2008). The attentional process is also known as a state 
of arousal, where individuals monitor the behavior and then absorb all necessary information 
relating to it (Grison, Tipper, & Hewitt, 2005). In this stage, the individuals will use both visual 
and cognitive ability to capture and store information in the brain (Robbins, 2002). The next 
step is the retention process, where all the stored information is translated into two fields: 
imaginary and verbal coding. For modeling to take place, the individuals must have the ability 
to envision the sequences of the anticipated behavior whilst simultaneously creating verbal 
coding for each sequence (Tu, 2000). Verbal coding can be in the form of mnemonics or 
symbols that are comprehended by the individuals (Rosenthal & Zimmerman, 1978). During 
the motoric reproduction process, the individuals exhibit behavior according to the imagined 
sequences and the coding: this behavior must be witnessed by another party to give feedback 
(Lambropoulos, 2004). Such responses are necessary so that individuals can improve and 
imitate behavior better (Al-Shboul, Maros, & Mohd Yasin, 2012). The final process is the 
functional role of reinforcement and motivation. It has been suggested that tangible and 
intangible reinforcement both play a significant role in behavioral engagement among 
individuals (Williams et al., 1972) but any negative reinforcement may dampen or deactivate 
the overt behavior.  
 
Social Cognitive Theory: Human as a Change Agent 
As we have seen, Bandura’s social learning theory contributed to the area of behavioral 
research area quite significantly by introducing cognitive functioning, two ways of learning, 
and the role of reinforcement (McAleer, 1975). After many years, however, Bandura 
introduced an improved version of the theory in 1989, named the social cognitive theory 
(Bandura, 1989b). In the early stages of development, Bandura outlined the social cognitive 
theory as a model stimulated by the emergent interactive agency (Bandura, 1986; 1997a), 
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though he later undertook a thorough examination of triadic reciprocal determinism and self-
directedness (Bandura, 1991; Bandura, Adams, & Beyer, 1977; Nabavi, 2015) to strengthen 
the concept of the emergent interactive agency further. Bandura maintained the importance 
both of reinforcement as motivation and of cognitive functioning in behavioral observation 
(Bandura, 1999; Elkjaer, 1999). The fundamental principle of this theory focuses on the 
importance of the psychosocial in behavioral change (Bandura, 1998). Indeed, Bandura 
unambiguously emphasized the self or the human as an agent in exacting behavioral change 
(Bandura, 1982, 1989a, 2001). Nonetheless, Bandura argued that the cognitive mechanism 
was the most significant regulator in social cognitive theory, as opposed to the environment 
or the people involved (Khajehpour, Ghazvini, Memari, & Rahmani, 2011; Swearer, Wang, 
Berry, & Myers, 2014).  

 
Triadic Reciprocal Determinism    
Pavlov and Skinner argued through their research that behavior is developed according to 
environmental factors. This research, however, neglected the functioning role of the person 
or individuals, the importance of which was then highlighted by Bandura (Skinner, 2014; 
Wolpe & Plaud, 1997). In his social cognitive theory, Bandura claimed that the relationship 
between behavior, person, and environment should be observed as triadic reciprocal 
determinism: indeed, that those three elements all affect and influence one other (Wood & 
Bandura, 1989). This is not a unidirectional relationship, as suggested in the research of 
Pavlov and Skinner; instead, it involves a reciprocal relationship, or, “affecting and being 
affected” (Bandura, 1994; Rosenstock, Strecher, & Becker, 1998).  

 
The dynamic process of triadic reciprocal determinism, as presented in Figure 1, explained 
that behavior is not a product of interactions between other elements, in contrast to the 
behaviorist approach (Hicks, 2005; Mathibe, 2008). Instead, this model asserted that with 
attitudes, personality, and motivation, a person can engage in productive behavior (McAuley, 
1992). Moreover, if a person observes behavior that results in a positive outcome for 
themselves or others, they will opt for a self-regulatory approach, modifying their resources 
to achieve such outcomes (Seigfried-Spellar & Rogers, 2010). The Person-Environment 
interaction suggests that socialization and reinforcement can enable changes in a person 
(Rido, Nambiar, & Ibrahim, 2016). Observation, modeling, and extrinsic motivation can 
coordinate human cognitive properties and modify personal characteristics (Bandura, 1978b, 
1983), which then consequently alter the environment (Gruber, 2011). The Behavior-
Environment relationship is similar to the behaviorism approach (Glanz & Mullis, 1988), yet 
is distinct in its approach to the bidirectional relationship as recommended by Bandura. In 
this relationship, the behavior is perceived both as an agent that changes the environment 
and a product of the environment. The environment is defined as physical surroundings and 
stimuli, including the people, the condition, or the reinforcement that impacts the behavior 
(Berlin, Norris, Kolodinsky, & Nelson, 2013). The environment will determine the regularities 
of behavior enactment (Lam, Kraus, & Ahearne, 2010; Robbins, 2002). Finally, through the 
constant envisioning of a productive consequence (Chang, McKeachie, & Lin, 2010), 
individuals will continuously attempt to change the environment in a way that benefits them 
for the future (Bellows et al., 2011; Benight, Cieslak, Molton, & Johnson, 2008).   
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                                                 Figure 1.  Triadic Reciprocal Determinism 
 
Self-Efficacy and Human Agency    
Self-efficacy is often considered as the self-confidence required to successfully perform a task 
(Bandura, 2001; McCormick, 2001). Self-efficacy is part of a motivational hub (Hoy & Spero, 
2005; Rosenstock et al., 1998; Yi & Hwang, 2003): humans should have the confidence to 
perform a job and understand the importance of the job to them; these behaviors are 
internally or externally reinforced and work towards a goal (Bandura, 2004; Strecher, 
DeVellis, Becker, & Rosenstock, 1986). Bandura highlighted that the strengths of social 
cognitive theory and behavioral change lie in the cognitive resources of a person. In social 
cognitive theory, these cognitive resources encompass personal mastery, a person’s ability 
to process information, and the self-motivation necessary for behavioral enactment and to 
visualize the processes of behavioral engagement and self-evaluation (Esue, Tseng, & Wirtz, 
2005). An individual’s level of self-efficacy is based on the difficulty of the task and previous 
outcomes they have achieved, or on the influences shown on the people around them 
(Bandura & Schunk, 1981; Schunk, 1991; Yi & Hwang, 2003). Other research has also 
confirmed that a person with a high level of self-efficacy often performs better at a job than 
those with low self-efficacy (Lavoie, Ouellet, Hamelin, & Bénard, 2004; Merriam, 1995).   
However, self-efficacy is not an independent mechanism; it is, rather, part of a self-regulatory 
system (Marcuss, Selby, Niaura, & Rossi, 1992), and is considered a dominant precursor to 
behavioral change (Dzewaltowski, Noble, & Shaw, 1990). A self-regulatory system is defined 
as a process of future-focused goal attainment through cognitive abilities (Vohs & 
Baumeister, 2011). The potential of self-regulation has frequently been neglected; indeed, 
organizations have often underestimated the potency of self-directedness and self-
management in goal achievement (Boekaerts, Pintrich, & Zeidner, 2005). Self-regulation is 
highly depended upon in organizations with little hierarchy and constraints with sufficient 
social support (Braziene, Merkys, & Mikutaviciene, 2015). Through the principles of the self-
regulatory system, humans can control and use their cognitive resources (Zhao, Lu, Wang, & 
Huang, 2011; Zimmerman, 2014), be self-motivated and self-directed, and constantly work 
to achieve a pre-determined goal and objective (Marcuss et al., 1992). Moreover, locus of 
control is an outcome control that is often exhibited by individuals with a high level of self-
efficacy (Zimmerman, 2014; Zimmerman, Bandura, & Martinez-Pons, 1992). Therefore, with 
the integration of locus of control and self-efficacy, individuals who have a predetermined 
goal will not anticipate any fortuity, due to their confidence, efforts, and thorough systematic 
process towards goal achievement (Zimmerman, 2000). Individuals will monitor the achieved 
behavioral outcomes and their effects before making decisions for further behavioral 
engagement (Thang, Mahmud, & Abd Razak, 2012).  
 
The Emergence of Proactive Behaviour  
In his social cognitive theory, Bandura described the self-efficacy of a person as the most 
reliable predictor in behavior production (Bandura, 1989b). In his papers, he also noted the 
influence of personal factors on behavior but neglected to discuss the effects of personality 
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(Bandura, 1978a; Nabavi, 2015). He argued, however, that personality is part of the biological 
properties of a person (McCormick, 2001; Staddon, 1984) and should be explored as another 
mechanism in understanding behavior (Bandura, 1978; Khajehpour et al., 2011). This 
research has motivated further behavioral studies that encompass both personality and 
behavior.   

 
At the beginning of the 1990s, proactive behavior was explained by a modern theoretical 
perspective, replacing the traditional classical theory of behaviorism propounded by Skinner 
and Pavlov. The theory was highly influenced by the interactionism perspective adopted by 
the Field Theory (Lewin, 1936), based on the formula “B=f(PxE),” where B is Behavior, P is 
Person and E is the Environment; it also applied social cognitive theory in assessing the extent 
to which the interaction of the person and the environment can determine behavior (Bryan 
& Hester, 2012; Petrou, Demerouti, Peeters, Schaufeli, & Hetland, 2012). In 1993, Bateman 
and Crant initiated a scale of personal disposition as proactive constructs to measure 
proactive behavior. An individual with a proactive personality was described by Bateman and 
Crant as ‘‘one who is relatively unconstrained by situational forces, and who effects 
environmental change’’; they also suggested that ‘‘proactive people scan for opportunities, 
show initiative, take action, and persevere until they reach closure by bringing about change’’ 
(p. 105). This personal characteristic is unique, and is not possessed by all employees (Bolino, 
Valcea, & Harvey, 2010). Proactive personality is linked to individual differences and can be 
considered the key predictor of proactive behavior (Crant, 1995). Other possible factors such 
as motivation and contextual precursors, were also tested alongside proactive personality to 
assess its relationship with proactive behavior. 
 
Proactive Behavior: The Present 
The current trend of proactive behavior has elevated to another sphere. Indeed, proactive 
behavior has re-emerged and its contemporary interpretation has been broadened. Proactive 
behavior is no longer confined to an antecedent-outcome interaction as it was at the 
beginning of its application; it has instead spurred a discussion about exacting progressive 
change at work (Brenninkmeijer & Hekkert-Koning, 2015; Rastogi & Richa, 1999), and future-
focused proactive behavior (Van der Rijt, Van den Bossche, Van de Wiel, Segers, & Gijselaers, 
2012). Job crafting has become a new form of proactive behavior (Jones, Momin, Good, Shea, 
& Patric, 2009; Peeters, Arts, & Demerouti, 2016) and a systematic approach is now the 
central discussion on how to understand proactive behavior (Bindl & Parker, 2010; Parker, 
Wang, & Liao, 2019; Strauss & Parker, 2018) with a goal-directed approach ( Parker & Wang, 
2015; Strauss & Parker, 2014).  The research on both job crafting and future-focused 
proactive behavior has contributed immensely to the literature of proactive behavior.  

 
Job Crafting  
Job crafting is a condition whereby employees alter their tasks or other job characteristics 
through their initiative to support their interests, enthusiasms, and desires (Bakker, Tims, & 
Derks, 2012; Peng, 2018; Schaufeli, Bakker, & Salanova, 2006a). Job crafting is also a process 
through which employees take control in trying to meet their interests in a way that could be 
of benefit at both the individual and the organizational levels (Bakker et al., 2012; Berg & 
Dutton, 2013). Although job crafting is a form of proactive behavior (Thun & Bakker, 2018), 
however, the constructs have shifted. Proactive behavior paradigms are related to job 
performance, while job crafting constructs measure the person-job fit and work motivation 
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(Tims, Bakker, & Derks, 2012). Moreover, employees who engage in job crafting do so for 
three innate reasons: autonomy, relatedness, and competence (Bakker, 2014; Jones et al., 
2009).   

 
Autonomy in this context refers to the freedom to decide which task to undertake, when to 
complete the work, and how best to do it (Bindl, Unsworth, Gibson, & Stride, 2018).  
Autonomy in job crafting is connected to the motivational part of autonomous motivation 
from a self-determination perspective (Wilson, Mack, & Grattan, 2008). Indeed, employees 
who engage in job crafting frequently work better with minimal supervision; they are given 
the allowance to perform their job based on their preferences, so they can be in control of 
their situation (Berg, Dutton, & Wrzesniewski, 2008). Relatedness, in contrast, is about 
building and maintaining a social relationship at the workplace (Peng, 2018). This is essential 
for an employee's well-being because it offers acceptance and respect, which will in turn 
enhance work engagement and job satisfaction (Kooij, van Woerkom, Wilkenloh, 
Dorenbosch, & Denissen, 2017). Finally, competence refers to perceived personal mastery 
and the capability of performing a job (Plomp et al., 2016; Slemp, Kern, & Vella-Brodrick, 
2015). Innate competency is similar to self-efficacy: it is about the individual’s confidence in 
executing a task successfully (Mattarelli & Tagliaventi, 2015; Rastogi & Richa, 1999).   
 
Future-focused Proactive Behavior 
The present definition of proactive behavior in an organizational setting is a “self-starting and 
future-focused action that aims to bring about change, either in the self or in one’s work 
environment” (Bindl & Parker, 2010; Lewis, Smith, & Lewis, 1993; Ward et al., 2014). This self-
regulatory, future-focused proactive behavior is not a new approach. It was inspired by earlier 
research by Bandura that was associated with self-directedness and self-efficacy (Bandura, 
2001; Parker, Bindl, & Strauss, 2010; Wu, Parker, & Bindl, 2013). As we have seen, in 
Bandura’s social cognitive theory, it was argued that behavior should be perceived as the 
future-focused purpose that drives a human to build a systematic, step-by-step process 
towards goal attainment (Bandura, 1978b; Rosenstock et al., 1998).  

 
The central argument of future-focused proactive behavior is based on the thinking process, 
through which humans construct the proactive goal, and the cognitive journey towards that 
process (Kirsch, Lynn, Vigorito, & Miller, 2004; Roseman, 2013; Rotter, 1971). It is a self-
regulatory system that integrates cognition, representation, motivation, and behavior 
(Karoly, 1993; Richman & Lattanner, 2014). Humans must believe that a forecasted behavior 
will happen, provided that all mechanisms are constructed to support such a process 
(Coleman & Gormezano, 1979; Hakanen & Schaufeli, 2012): indeed, in the self-regulatory 
system, the principal requirement of a future-focused proactive behavior is that the 
individual must have strong ownership of the goal (S. Parker et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2013). 
The individual has to believe that the actions and behavior will bring positive outcomes to 
them and also positively influence their environment, organization, or co-workers (Parker, 
2013).    

 
Future-focused proactive behavior is grounded by an intention to plan and execute the 
process of proactive behavior without interference from an external party (Patrick, Knee, 
Canevello, & Lonsbary, 2007). It is initiated internally by the individuals, based on their 
potential and anticipated outcomes (Mullan, Ormcauley, Wraith, & Duncan, 1997). However, 
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external motivation can also be of assistance in future-focused proactive behavior since the 
process of internalization involves transforming external motivations into internal 
motivations (Wang & Hou, 2015; Zhao et al., 2011): for example, a leader motivating and 
rewarding employees increases internal motivation (Frese, Kring, Soose, & Zempel, 2015).  
This type of motivation is also known as introjected regulation: it is not self-determined and 
is thus considered an external motivation (Guay, Senécal, Gauthier, & Fernet, 2003).   
There are three components of motivational states that are both necessary and crucial for 
goal-oriented proactive behavior (Shin & Kim, 2014; van der Rijt et al., 2012). These are self-
confidence (“can do”), expectations (“reason to”), and affects (“energized to”; Strauss, 
Griffin, & Parker, 2012). Bandura similarly emphasized that in self-regulated behavior, self-
efficacy should not be an independent motivation mechanism, but rather a component of a 
motivational hub (Bandura, 2001; Lajoie, Naismith, Health, & Poitras, 2013). Confidence, or 
the “can-do” mechanism, here relates to an individual’s high capacities and confidence that 
their actions will bring positive change to themselves and others (Hirschi, Lee, Porfeli, & 
Vondracek, 2013). The second component, the expectation or “reason to”, is associated with 
reasoning and questioning the motive behind individuals' decisions in behavioral engagement 
(Clarke et al., 2016). The “reason to” can be as simple as having the drive to improve situations 
for everyone else (S. K. Parker et al., 2019). Finally, the “energized to” mechanism is an 
affective aspect also known as an activation agent, that helps strengthen the two other 
motivational aspects (Williams, Parker, & Turner, 2010). Highly activated, positive moods 
such as feeling energized are, moreover, strong predictors of proactive goal regulations 
(Bindl, Parker, Totterdell, & Hagger-Johnson, 2012).  

 
Proactive Behavior at Work: A Conclusion 
This paper has examined the development of proactive behavior, from its origin in classical 
behavioral research to recent studies related to proactive behavior. Indeed, the literature 
indicates that the proactive behavior research field is dynamic and continually growing with 
discoveries and findings. The influence of classical behavioral research by Skinner and Pavlov 
to Bandura’s work is unlikely to be of great significance; the ideas are, however, lightly 
ingrained in proactive behavior. Furthermore, motivation and environmental influences, such 
as social support and organizational policies are noteworthy in proactive behavior 
engagement.  
Proactivity at work is generally characterized by initiative, such as performing a task without 
being asked to do so, assertiveness, and persistence in seeking positive outcomes (Crant, 
2000). Proactive employees are capable of identifying or creating opportunities that are 
favorable for the individual and the team and contribute to organizational effectiveness 
(Bateman & Crant, 1993).    
Proactive behavior also relates strongly to the innate desire of humans, whether proactivity 
leads them to feel accepted by other organizational members (Rofcanin, Berber, Koch, & 
Sevinc, 2016), proves and confirms that they can do their job (Zhang & Parker, 2018), or 
enables them to believe they can change their way of working for the better (Gordon et al., 
2018; Slemp et al., 2015; Thun & Bakker, 2018). In organizations with a low level of support, 
however, being proactive is likely to deplete resources such as time and energy (Grant & 
Ashford, 2008; Hutchins, Penney, & Sublett, 2018), especially towards proactive behavior. 
Proactive employees do not operate in a social vacuum. Their potential can be somewhat 
increased with a sufficient level of job resources, such as opportunities for development, 
autonomy, and co-workers' support (Bolino et al., 2010; Thompson, 2005). 
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The human factor in affecting proactive behavior is significant: this is consistent with 
Bandura’s argument that emphasized the importance of human internal force in manifesting 
a set of behaviors. Although research has shown that work context, such as the level of 
leadership and co-workers’ support, is important in proactive behavior engagement (Di 
Marco, Arenas, Giorgi, Arcangeli, & Mucci, 2018), the central precursor to proactive behavior 
engagement lies strongly in the individual’s motivational component (Van den Broeck et al., 
2011).  
Proactive behavior is certainly a ‘self-system.’ It begins with self-realization: when an 
individual realizes that he or she has to be proactive to make changes at the workplace, they 
have self-confidence; they believe that they can accomplish tasks successfully and thus 
become self-motivated; they have justification and are continuously intrinsically motivated 
with an accepted level of autonomy at work. Proactive behavior is, however, much more 
feasible with sufficient support. The benefits are not limited to the individual; proactive 
behavior has the potential to positively impact one’s environment, encompassing co-
workers, leaders, the organization itself, and, on a larger scale, the nation as a whole.  
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